

Health & Wellbeing Board Supplementary Agenda

Wednesday 21 September 2022 at 6.00 pm Meeting Room 1 (2nd Floor) - 3 Shortlands, Hammersmith, W6 8DA Watch the meeting live: youtube.com/hammersmithandfulham

MEMBERSHIP

Councillor Ben Coleman (Chair) - Deputy Leader and

Cabinet Member for Health and Social Care

Dr James Cavanagh - H&F GP

Carleen Duffy - Healthwatch H&F

Dr Nicola Lang - Director of Public Health, LBHF

Phillipa Johnson - Director, Integrated Care Partnership, and Director of Operations for

Central London Community Health Trust

Jacqui McShannon - Strategic Director of Children's Services

Lisa Redfern - Strategic Director of Social Care, LBHF

Sue Roostan - Borough Director, H&F, Borough Based Partnership

Councillor Alexandra Sanderson – Cabinet Member for Children and Education

Sue Spiller - Chief Executive Officer, SOBUS

Detective Inspector Luxan Thurairatnasingam - Met Police

Nominated Deputy Members

Councillor Natalia Perez, Chair, Health, Inclusion and Social Care Policy and

Accountability Committee

Helen Rowbottom, Chair of Children and Education Policy and

Accountability Committee

Nadia Taylor - Healthwatch, H&F

CONTACT OFFICER: Bathsheba Mall

> Committee Coordinator Governance and Scrutiny

020 8753 5758 / 07776672816 E-mail: bathsheba.mall@lbhf.gov.uk

Reports on the open agenda are available on the Council's website:

www.lbhf.gov.uk/committees

Members of the Public are welcome to attend but spaces are limited. To register for a place please contact Bathsheba.mall@lbhf.gov.uk. Seats will be allocated on a first come first serve basis. A loop system for hearing impairment is provided, along with disabled access to the building.



Shortlands

3 Shortlands Hammersmith, London W6 8DA



Closest Underground Station Hammersmith



Closest Bus Stop Latymer Court (Stop G)

Date Issued: 21 September 2022

Health & Wellbeing Board Supplementary Agenda

<u>ltem</u>		<u>Pages</u>
6.	DISCHARGE TO ASSESS	3 - 5

This report explains the impact of NHS England cutting funding for the Discharge to Assess programme, which was brought in during Covid to free up hospital beds by funding local authorities to assess patients immediately after their discharge from hospital rather than before.

Agenda Item 6

London Borough of Hammersmith & Fulham

Report to: Health and Wellbeing Board

Date: 21 September 2022

Subject: This report explains the impact of NHS England cutting funding for the

Discharge to Assess programme, which was introduced during the

height of the Covid pandemic.

Report author: Linda Jackson, Director Social Care & Transformation

Responsible Director: Lisa Redfern, Strategic Director Social Care

1. Summary

This report explains the impact of NHS England cutting funding for the Discharge to Assess programme, which was brought in during Covid to free up hospital beds by funding local authorities to assess patients immediately after their discharge from hospital rather than before.

Wards Affected: All

H&F Priorities

Our Priorities	Summary of how this report aligns to the H&F Priorities
Creating a compassionate council	Working with unreached communities to address needs and concerns. Working with a resident to achieve their independence, best quality of life.
Doing things with local residents, not to them	Engagement with residents to plan their discharges in a timely manner and to achieve the best quality of life and care outcomes.
Being ruthlessly financially efficient	Working within existing resources and ensuring a value for money approach in all that we do with residents.
Taking pride in H&F	Helping to make H&F the best place to live, work and play for all residents regardless of their background.

2. The introduction of Discharge to Assess (D2A)

From the height of the Covid pandemic in March 2020, Councils worked very closely alongside NHS services to find a new way of discharging people from hospital more quickly than previously. The aim was to free up hospital beds at an even greater rate and to reduce infection rates.

At the NHS's request – and with specific NHS funding provided for this – councils implemented a discharge model called "Discharge to Assess", described below.

While the NHS had wanted to introduce this for many years, the associated risks to patients and affordability for councils had always been a concern for directors of social services.

It should be noted that at the time Discharge to Assess (D2A) was introduced, Hammersmith & Fulham's existing, joint health and social care hospital discharge model had an excellent performance record, with very few delays.

3. How the D2A model worked

Prior to implementing the D2A model, Councils followed their statutory duties under the Care Act 2014¹, under which there are three criteria that must be met before discharge from hospital:

- 1. The patient is medically fit for discharge
- 2. A support package has been agreed by a multi-disciplinary team
- 3. The home situation means that the patient is safe to discharge

Under D2A, the patients' needs are agreed by the hospital ward (nurses, doctors, physiotherapists and occupational therapists). The patient is then discharged home with a (usually very significant) package of care, prior to a Care Act assessment taking place at their home. Once home, the patient is assessed under the Care Act. If appropriate, their care package is changed to meet the assessed needs.

Sometimes, the hospital recommends a nursing home. In this case, once the patient is discharged from hospital, the assessment is carried out in the nursing home and the person either returns to their own home or remains in the nursing home until they are fit for discharge.

4. Positives and negatives of D2A

In April 2022, the Boston Consulting Group was commissioned by NWL NHS via Hammersmith & Fulham Council to review the impact of D2A using lodged funds. The Boston Consultancy Group review outlined several benefits of D2A: mitigating a prolonged length of stay in hospital; promoting independence and a return to home with a "going home first" approach"; and more joined up patient care across hospital, primary, social and community care.

Against this, across the country, the D2A model has seen an over-prescription of care for people leaving hospital. As ward staff understandably tend to be risk averse, they send patients home with very high packages of care, a common request being for two carers four times a day. If a lower care package is then recommended once the patient has been assessed, patients may be worried they are not getting what they need, which puts pressure on councils to maintain an over-high level of care. People are also being cared for at home with a very high level of clinical risks.

_

¹ Care Act 2014: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2014/23/contents/enacted

The cost of D2A has thus been considerable. In H&F alone, in 2022/23 the cost of care is estimated to increase by £3.035 million.

5. NHS funding for D2A

In recognition of the considerable extra care that D2A entailed, the NHS took the decision to pay councils for the first six weeks of care either at home or in an establishment. This meant there was no extra cost to council's social care services other than management time. If someone was deemed be eligible for NHS Continuing Health Care, this was paid automatically by the NHS.

In December 2021, NHS England decided to stop funding D2A from March 2022. However, they still expected D2A to continue, with councils meeting all the costs.

Since January 2022, local authorities have been discussing a range of options with the NHS to maintain D2A, given that acute hospitals saw it as an effective way of reducing the pressure on them to manage demand. It should be noted that cashstrapped local authorities have continued to fund D2A themselves since March 2022.

The end of D2A in NWL

There are two funding issues: reimbursing councils for the D2A costs they have entailed April-September 2022; and paying council for D2A going forward.

As regards reimbursing costs, an initial agreement has been reached between the NWL NHS, the eight NWL boroughs' Directors of Social Services (DASS) and the lead Chief Executive for Health and Social Care (LB Harrow). This will:

- Reimburse councils using NHS "lodged funds" held by five out of eight local authorities (these are unspent NHS funds from previous finance years placed by the NHS with councils to hold for them); and
- Reduce the length of free care paid for by the NHS from six weeks to four weeks (note: H&F will still continue to provide free care after then as the only council in the country to provide free home care).

However, there is only sufficient funding for this until mid-September 2022 as NHS England has stated that Integrated Care Systems should not continue to fund D2A.

As a result, all NWL councils have taken the joint decision to stop D2A and to revert to the previous arrangement of Care Act assessments being undertaken on the ward before a patient is discharged. In H&F, this took effect on 19 September.

6. Recommendation for the HWB

The HWB is asked to note the decision to revert to Care Act assessments for hospital discharge and to monitor the impact on residents, hospitals and social care.